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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL
AGENDA
Minutes of the Meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council Offices on 

Monday 13 January 2014
Present

St Michael’s Ward




St Paul’s Ward

Cllr Mike Allen **




Cllr Cathryn Andrews
Cllr Nick Cornwell




Cllr Vivienne Ash


Cllr Gary Elliot





Cllr Les Bayliss

Cllr David Foster (Chairman)



Cllr Roy Coombs

Cllr Susan Groves




Cllr Peter Corke
Cllr Pete Halse
**




Cllr Vera Howard
Cllr Sharon Pavey




Cllr Les Lunt
Cllr John Taylor





Cllr John Zarczynski

Cllr Vernon Whitlock





** Also EDDC Councillor


In Attendance

5 Members of public
PCSO Steve Mingo
Press – Katy Griffin (Midweek Herald), Jack Dixon (Pullman’s)
Chetna Jones - Town Clerk

Sarah Jenkins – Deputy Town Clerk

The period of prayer prior to the start of the meeting was led by John Fairweather
14/202
To receive apologies for absence
Apologies were also received from Cllr Paul Diviani (DCC).
14/203
To receive declarations of interest

Cllr Bayliss – Community Complex Director (P)

Cllr Whitlock - Community Complex Director (P) and Friends of Beehive member (P)

Cllr Cornwell – Community Complex Director (P)
Cllr Ash - Community Complex Director (P) and Friends of Beehive member (P) 

Cllr Pavey- Friends of Beehive member (P) 

14/204
Minutes of meeting held 9th December 2013 

The minutes, having previously been circulated, were approved and signed by the Chairman as a true record.

The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

14/205 To receive the Police Report

PCSO Steve Mingo provided a written report stating that there had been a total of 39 crimes between 18th December and 13th January. This compared to the same period last year of 82 crimes. The crimes included 8 assaults, 10 thefts, 2 burglaries from dwellings, 1 burglary other, 5 criminal damages, 1 drug offence and 2 cause fear/provocations. There were 10 other crimes.
PCSO Mingo informed the Town Council that due to bad weather they have not been able to complete the traffic surveys and they will resume as soon as the weather improves. An offender has been charged for the theft of charity boxes in Honiton.
14/206
To receive reports from District and County Ward Members

Cllr Randall-Johnson informed the Town Council that they will be receiving the DCC budget figures shortly and that there was to be a meeting on Monday 20th January regarding the Elderly in Care and anyone interested would be welcome to attend.

Cllr Allen asked why no consultation was made when producing a report on transport services in Honiton last July. Cllr Randall-Johnson informed the Council that she had not read this report and therefore could not comment. Cllr Allen asked that this be looked into and assurance be provided that no recommendation will be made without prior consultation. Cllr Randall-Johnson stated that she will find out the status and report back. Cllr Randall-Johnson confirmed that she will be attending a meeting between DCC Highways and Highways Agency.
Cllr Halse felt that the opening of Old Elm Road was a major departure from what was originally agreed.
Cllr Ash added that it would be extremely useful to receive feedback from this meeting with Highways.

Cllr Twiss informed the Town Council that he was in discussion with the environmental health officer at East Devon District Council and has agreed that a leaflet drop was to be organised and that the leaflet would inform residents in the vicinity of Allhallows of the dangers of dog fouling and request witnesses to come forward.
Cllr Twiss also informed the Town Council that EDDC had agreed to serve notice to the owner of the Old Mill requesting that they undertake urgent repairs and that they will also be applying for compulsory purchase order.

Cllr Foster asked if this would be available for social housing. Cllr Twiss informed the Town Council that EDDC were continually looking at ways of reducing the number on the housing register.

Cllr Elliot thanked Cllr Twiss for all his efforts on this matter. He also requested that thanks be passed to all those involved in the refuse collection as they did an amazing job over the Christmas period.

Cllr O’Leary informed the Town Council that there was nothing available for the foreseeable future regarding the River Gissage Walk.

Cllr Allen informed the Town Council that he has been concentrating on the work relating to the Local Plan and also wanted to pass on his thanks to the people involved in refuse collection.

Cllr Halse did not have anything to report.

Cllr Randall-Johnson, Twiss and O’Leary left the meeting.

14/207
Public Question Time

The clerk advised that Sheila McBrearty had written in and requested that the clerk read out her concerns to the Town Council

Some Councillors do not seem to recognise the ethics of their responsibility. They were elected to look after and support the wellbeing of the people who elected them. By even considering transferring the Beehive to a charity they are betraying our trust, which was to virtually (by default) agree to borrowing about £one million on the understanding that this would be repaid, in good time, by profits made by the Beehive. 

In the event, we have some Councillors serving two masters. One is their duty, as Councillors, to do their best by the people who voted for them and therefore retain control of the running of the Beehive so that profits are paid to HTC to reduce hefty loans. The other is diametrically opposed and to support (or are being coerced to support?) the aims of those who are presently concerned with the running of the Beehive by putting forward the ludicrous suggestion that the Beehive becomes a charity. Why has this splinter group refused to allow the Service Level Agreement to be brought to Council for inspection? This could be termed a scandalous situation. Business Plan 6 met certain criteria – charity status proposals means no profit returns to HTC and seem to breach legal codes.

(1) HTC must not be allowed to lose control of that asset which has already, and is, costing the taxpayers of Honiton. We cannot afford to be lumbered with financing the potential loss of about £one million if the Beehive does not reimburse HTC with profits. It is said that HTC needs to find £50,000 a year for repayments – with no prospect of reducing this amount if HTC does not get profits from the Beehive.

(2) Other Community Centers which are alleged to be of charity status were not substantiated with considerable debts.

(3) It has been said that HTC will maintain control. Not if charity status is allowed. Again the goal posts have been moved. As well as the £50,000 for repayments, HTC will be required to pay an annual £20,000 for rental space. 

(4) I think the people of Honiton deserve to be made aware of the composition of that group which was convened to consider governance. From what I have heard, there were far too few “independent” spirits in the group – indeed, some were distinctly exceedingly biased toward introducing charity status. Is this democracy?

I urge each and every Councillor to consider very carefully all the ramifications of this charity status proposal, and if the majority cannot agree to throwing it out once and for all, then at least defer any abiding decisions.

Sheila McBrearty

The Clerk advised that Jill McNally and Richard Gaughan had written in and Jill McNally asked to speak at this meeting. The Mayor invited Jill McNally to speak.

We refer to item 13 on your agenda and urge you – please do not be pressured into resolving tonight to apply to make the Beehive a charity.

If the problem is getting bookings then look into a lease – even a temporary lease - using the company you already have in place.  There is no reason this could not be done and the bookings situation should not be used as an excuse to pressure Councillors to vote for charity status at this stage.  Far too much is at stake.

Please keep faith with the ratepayers who voted for you and make your decisions very carefully and after thorough investigation and the right professional advice.  This has not been done since your last town council meeting when you voted to look at the governance issue.  THERE IS ABSOLUTELY NO REASON WHY YOU NEED A CHARITY RIGHT NOW TO GO FORWARD WITH THE MANAGEMENT OF THIS ASSET.

To make the wrong decision in haste will put this Council in a terrible position.  There will exist an asset (towards which you have borrowed £975,000, let us not forget) the control of which will be taken out of your hands.  The pressure is to let that asset go at a peppercorn rent and then rent back space in it at something like £20,000.  Do you not think there is something not quite ethical about that setup?  All this set against a background of a council whose general reserves are already too low, which I am sure you already know.

Also – have you considered what will happen if the complex is the huge success everyone hopes it will be?  If it is given into the hands of a charity, that charity is legally bound to plough back any profits into its own stated objectives.  But if it is still a town council company – then just perhaps you could pay off some of the huge debt you have incurred on our behalf to build the thing.

Please – take your time, get it right, and do not be pressured to make a decision tonight which is not the result of measured and meticulous investigation.

Jill McNally & Richard Gaughan

The Clerk advised that Mr Nix had written in and asked to speak at this meeting. The Mayor invited Mr Nix to speak.

Questions for The Mayor – Town Council Meeting 13 January 2014

Lease Agreement

1. Mr Mayor at item 13 of the agenda the Council will be considering, at para 1a, the terms of the Lease Agreement between the Council and the Beehive and this agreement is going to have to have a ‘rent review’ clause.  Now the Beehive Mr Mayor is in a uniquely advantageous financial position, when compared with its comparables of Sturminster Newton and Ivybridge, in that it has a forecast rental income of £34k plus café profits which is £34k more than either of its comparables receive.

2. The Trustees of the Beehive being fair and reasonable people would be conscious of the fact that they are Trustees of a Charity and that the Town Council was paying £55k of the repayments on the PWLB loan in support of their charity.  As a result, when the Charity has had a good year, the Trustees would be pleased to share their financial good fortune and would welcome a ‘Downward Rent Review’ clause in the tenancy agreement.  This would then enable the Town Council to have the initial £20k annual rent reduced and use the funds saved for other good causes.

3. Could I please ask Mr Mayor that consideration be given to the adoption of an annual ‘Downward Rent Review’ clause in the Tenancy Agreement.

Dowell Street Car Parking Income

4. When last year Mr Mayor the Chambers of Commerce proposed free parking this was turned down by the District Council on the grounds that the car parks were a proverbial ‘gold mine’ and so the Dowell Street car park can be expected to be a valuable income stream.  The recent Beehive Management Plan confirmed that the nett car parking income which in the gross sum of £7k was originally going to be credited to the Beehive was now going to be paid by EDDC to Honiton Town Council though there was no supporting entry for this income in the draft Budget for 2014/15.

5. As far as EDDC is concerned the cost of servicing the ticket machine in Dowell Street is the difference in cost between servicing it and not servicing it. As they already service the eight machines in the town up to 2012 serviced all nine these figures they must already be to hand.

6. Could I please ask Mr Mayor if EDDC, based on their records, could give an estimate of the nett car parking income that is likely to accrue to the Town Council.

Yours faithfully,

(R. Nix)

The Mayor confirmed that these concerns will be taken into consideration when discussing the agenda item. 

14/208 Co-option of a Councillor

The Mayor confirmed that only one candidate remained and therefore Mrs Caroline Kolek was co-opted by default and asked if Mrs Kolek wished to speak.
Mrs Kolek introduced herself and informed the Town Council she was looking forward to working with other members and hoped that she would be able to serve the community well.

The Chairman declared the meeting back in session

14/209 To resolve to appoint a Co-opted Member
IT WAS RESOLVED that Mrs Caroline Kolek be co-opted on to the Council, 
14/210
Mayor’s Announcements and Questions for the Mayor

The Mayor informed the Town Council that following a busy December things were quieter and informed the Town Council that the Wool Shop has recently celebrated its first year of trading.
14/211
To receive reports from Members with Special Responsibilities

Cllr Zarczynski - Beehive
Cllr Zarczynski informed the Town Council that both he and the Town Clerk will be attending a site meeting on 22nd January and that it was likely there would only be one more following that before handover took place. Cllr Ash asked that both Cllr Zarczynski and the Town Clerk be thanked for the amount of work they have put into this and asked that this be recorded.
Cllr Taylor asked if there were any known drainage problems on site. Cllr Zarczynski reported that nothing had been identified but that it would take a considerable amount of rain before that tank was completely filled.

Cllr Whitlock also expressed his thanks to Cllr Zarczynski and remarked that even with the project manager engaged by EDDC retiring and then the project manager assigned to take over from Baileys taking early retirement the project had continued and it was a credit to those members involved.
Cllr Howard – Twinning
Cllr Howard confirmed that the next twinning meeting was to be held on 24th January at 7.30pm.
Cllr Coombs
Cllr Coombs that footpath inspections have taken place and Cllr Coombs thanked Cllr Bayliss for his assistance. He confirmed that a response will be made before the deadline of end of February.
Cllr Allen 
Cllr Allen informed the Town Council that he attended a meeting held by Devon Senior Voice and concerns were raised about The Bungalow. He also requested that bookings be confirmed with this group as they were concerned that they did not know when their meetings would take place.
Cllr Whitlock confirmed that he was in conversation with the group over this matter.

Cllr Pavey - Library
Cllr Pavey confirmed that National Library Day was on 8th February and that the credit union had now moved to the library and was held on Mondays between 1 – 3pm.
Cllr Pavey – Transition Town Honiton

Planting group were considering maintaining planters and wall behind CAB.
A Sustainable Saturday was arranged for 22nd February and would be promoting Fair-trade products.

The plastics recycling group were meeting next Tuesday and were moving forward with getting this started.

Cllr Lunt – Millennium Green

A lot of work will be required in early spring following this very wet period and funds were not looking too good at the moment to cope with the extra work.

14/212
Correspondence

Correspondence received from 9th December 2013 to 7th January 2013

Devon County Council


1. Accommodation Strategy for older people in Devon – invitation to stakeholders to attend seminars – various dates in January available
East Devon District Council


2. The Knowledge, issue 30 and 31 and includes details of a new interactive map

3. East Devon District Council Forward Plan 1st November 2013 to 30th April 2014

4. THG – Degrees of Animation 18 January – 1 March 2014 and Exhibitions Programme

Other

5. Letter from Gronau – Christmas Wishes

6. Letter from resident regarding budget proposals for 2014/15

7. Western Power Distribution – Invitation to Stakeholder workshop – Exeter Racecourse 10th February

8. Email from Resident regarding Christmas Lights

9. Letter from Resident regarding Christmas Lights

10. Newsletter from Richard Cottrell regarding campaign to stop Hinkley Point and Fracking

11. Notification of proposed work on behalf of BT Openreach outside in New Street on 14/01/14

Late Correspondence received from 7 to 13 January 2014

Devon County Council

East Devon District Council 

a) The Knowledge issue 32 

Other

b)
Letter from resident regarding Christmas Lights

c) DALC – Garden Party Nominations

d) DALC Newsletter January 2014

e) Copy of Honiton Transport Report July 2013 (provided by Cllr)

f) Blackdown Hills Newsletter Jan/Feb 2014

g) Clerks & Councils Direct January 2014 

h) The Clerk Magazine January 2014 including an article on Websites and Social media

i) Email from EDDC’s Parking Services re HTC’s views on proposed changes to Lace Walk car park

j) Letter from Neil Parish MP requesting a response for a bus shelter in Honiton Bottom Road

Item e) - It was agreed that the clerk circulate the DCC Honiton Transport Report to all councillors.
Item i) It was agreed that Thelma Hulbert Gallery required more publicity and the Town Council would be happy if EDDC were to redefine the 39 long stay spaces to short stay spaces. The Town Council would also be keen to allow for long stay spaces to be made available at the back of the main Lace Walk car park. However they request that they be consulted on the draft layout changes before parking order stage.

With respect to names, the Town Council felt that whilst changing the name of the smaller car park right outside the THG was a good idea, they felt that the main car park name was associated to Honiton and the Town Council would want that to remain. However adding promotional signs in the main car park to THG (and if acceptable to EDDC, to the Beehive) was considered to be a good idea.

This was RESOLVED.

Item e) – Cllr Coombs was grateful for Cllr Allen for supplying this report and informed the Town Council that details of a second railway station were to be found within this report. He asked what the Town Council was able to do in this matter. Cllr Allen replied that he felt the Town Council should be making comments on this to DCC.

Item j) – Cllr Coombs and Cllr Allen will address this with the Clerk and arrange to meet with Fernbank with some statistics to see if a solution can be found and that the MP be informed accordingly.
Item c) – Cllr Howard proposed that the current Mayor’s name be put forward, This was seconded by Cllr Halse and was unanimously agreed in favour.
This was RESOLVED.

14/213 Minutes of the Local Plan Working Group meeting dated 13th December 2013 and resolution for the following:

a. To discuss and agree whether a further written statement should be submitted to the Inspector by 31st January (briefing paper attached) and if so, to delegate authority to the Local Plan Working Group to make and submit a further written statement 

b. To authorise the Deputy Town Clerk to inform the Inspector of the Town Council’s decision at a. above on 14th January

c. To authorise Cllr Ash and Cllr Coombs to attend the Examination Hearing in order to represent the Town Council with the Deputy Town Clerk

The Deputy Clerk was invited to speak and asked that a clear steer be given to this and that a written statement could only be made on the bullet points listed.
Cllr Lunt left the room

Cllr Ash proposed that the Deputy Clerk’s advice be taken and not make a further written statement and that the working group and Deputy Clerk be delegated to prepare for the hearing with the appropriate evidence. This was voted with 15 in favour with 1 abstention and 1 out of the room.
Cllr Lunt entered the room

This was RESOLVED.

14/214 Minutes of Governance Working Group meeting dated 19th December and resolution for the following:

1. The Beehive - a Company limited by Guarantee applies to the Charity Commission for charitable status subject to the following:

a. A Lease and Service Level Agreement between The Beehive and Honiton Town Council setting out objects and requirements in the operation of The Beehive. 
b. That Honiton Town Council would reduce the proportion of Directors on the Board of the Beehive to less than 20% of the total. Noting that provisions can be made through the Articles of Association to require residency and other qualifications on all the Directors of the Board.  
c. That Honiton Town Council would scrutinise and amend as required the Memorandum and Articles of Association as well as the charitable purposes of the Trust Company before giving its approval. This will ensure that these objects are clearly defined and meet the parameters of Honiton Town Council's mission statement. The Town Council will incur additional costs in order to ensure proper scrutiny of both documents.
d. The granting of a peppercorn rent.  The aim being to minimise the Beehive's outgoings in the early years.   This will require the approval of the Secretary of State. 
e. Any surplus income from The Beehive would be used for charitable purposes within the Charity's stated objects. 
f. Honiton Town Council should determine the best way to minimise the tax liability by seeking advice and thus obtaining a letter of indemnity from a tax expert.
2. To consider an outline temporary lease (for a maximum of 3 months) with the option to renew between Honiton Town Council and the Beehive Company in order to allow bookings to be accepted.
The Mayor asked that Cllr Halse provide further information on his proposal. Cllr Halse explained that the working group had met twice and that they were not able to move forward without a proposal which he felt he had to make in order to bring back to the Town Council’s attention.
The mayor requested that councillors who were not part of the working group should be allowed to speak first before any other councillors to give them a chance to speak.

Cllr Bayliss stated he would like to second this proposal.

The Mayor then asked if anyone wanted to add any further comments on this proposal before voting took place.

Cllr Allen requested that an amendment be made to the proposal which was to keep point 2 above the same but delay the whole of point 1 above. He continued by making a statement regarding a member of the public. Cllr Whitlock, Cllr Ash, Cllr Halse and the Mayor all objected and the Mayor asked that Cllr Allen withdraw his comments. Cllr Allen stated that he was happy to withdraw the statement but not the fact and that he was entitled to his opinions.
Cllr Allen went on to state that there were a numbers of questions that still needed addressing and included:

1. The Town Council should be responsible for acting with financial prudence and that they should be aware of the model code that is in place when working with charities. 

2. The lease and Service Level Agreement were not under Town Council scrutiny.

3. The lease arrangements as specified in the Business Plan were still not made and that this was not acceptable

4. The Beehive Directors had a pecuniary interest and should not be allowed to debate or vote in this matter. Cllr Allen was asked by the Mayor to change the manner in which he presented his concerns
And it was for these reasons why he believed this should be delayed.

Cllr Halse apologised for his remark as was asked by the Mayor following Cllr Allen’s final remark.
The Mayor felt that this was not an amendment and asked the Town Clerk for clarification and suggested that the Town Council take what the clerk says as final. The clerk confirmed that this was a complete change and not in addition to the original proposal and therefore should not be considered as an amendment.

Cllr Taylor added that by progressing with this would lead to numerous problems all of which he could highlight. He also added that the governance meeting date was changed at the last minute and without consulting him and that he was unable to attend which meant he was not able to give his views.

Cllr Elliot requested that the following amendment be made:
Item f) above be moved to the beginning and this be the first thing that is done so that time is not wasted on something that may not be achievable.

The proposer and seconder were both happy to accept the amendment and agreed that the word tax be removed to broaden what advice is to be sought.

Cllr Zarczynski confirmed that he voted for this proposal to be brought back to Town Council as it was the only way forward. His only reservation was that charitable status would be sought and then could not be undone if it was not right for the Town Council. The Clerk informed the Council that it was not just a matter of applying for charitable status with Charities Commission, that they would expect to see all the relevant documentation presented to them before they made a decision and as the proposal was subject to all those items being approved by Town Council that this could not happen.
Cllr Taylor commented that amendments could still be made once charitable status was achieved and it would not need to come back to Town Council for approval then.

Cllr Ash had grave concerns about such remarks and reminded the Council that they were one entity and they were all working together to achieve the best for the Beehive.

Cllr Whitlock added that the aim was to serve the community.

Cllr Whitlock reminded the councillors of his friend, who will be sadly missed and how keen she was to see the Beehive finally coming to life.
Cllr Cornwell did not believe that the Director’s had a pecuniary interest. He added that their primary aspiration was to move forward and get answers.
The Mayor asked that this proposal be voted as the debate had gone on for a very long time. He clarified that the vote was for the whole of the proposal including the amendment proposed by Cllr Elliot.
The proposal was as follows:

3. The Beehive - a Company limited by Guarantee applies to the Charity Commission for charitable status subject to the following:

a. Honiton Town Council should determine the best way to minimise the liability by seeking advice and thus obtaining a letter of indemnity from an expert.

b. A Lease and Service Level Agreement between The Beehive and Honiton Town Council setting out objects and requirements in the operation of The Beehive. 

c. That Honiton Town Council would reduce the proportion of Directors on the Board of the Beehive to less than 20% of the total. Noting that provisions can be made through the Articles of Association to require residency and other qualifications on all the Directors of the Board.  

d. That Honiton Town Council would scrutinise and amend as required the Memorandum and Articles of Association as well as the charitable purposes of the Trust Company before giving its approval. This will ensure that these objects are clearly defined and meet the parameters of Honiton Town Council's mission statement. The Town Council will incur additional costs in order to ensure proper scrutiny of both documents.

e. The granting of a peppercorn rent.  The aim being to minimise the Beehive's outgoings in the early years.   This will require the approval of the Secretary of State. 

f. Any surplus income from The Beehive would be used for charitable purposes within the Charity's stated objects. 

The voting was recorded as follows:

	Cllr M Allen
	√
	Cllr N Cornwell
	√
	Cllr G Elliot
	√

	Cllr D Foster
	√
	Cllr S Groves
	√
	Cllr P Halse
	√

	Cllr S Pavey
	√
	Cllr J Taylor
	X
	Cllr V Whitlock
	√

	Cllr C Andrews
	X
	Cllr V Ash
	√
	Cllr L Bayliss
	√

	Cllr R  Coombs
	√
	Cllr P Corke
	√
	Cllr V Howard
	√

	Cllr L Lunt
	√
	Cllr J Zarczynski
	√
	
	


This was RESOLVED.

It was agreed that the meeting go beyond 10pm to allow the other items to be given consideration.

It was agreed that 3 months be altered to 6 months. The proposal was altered to:

4. To consider an outline temporary lease (for a maximum of 6 months) with the option to renew between Honiton Town Council and the Beehive Company in order to allow bookings to be accepted.

This proposed by Cllr Corke, seconded by Cllr Zarczynski with voting unanimously in favour.

This was RESOLVED.

14/215
Resolve to sign and seal the Legal Agreement between Honiton Town Council and South West Water for the provision of a surface water sewer under Sections 98 – 102 of the Water Industry Act 1991 at Beehive Community Centre.

It was agreed that the legal agreement be signed and sealed by the Mayor and Deputy Mayor with voting unanimously in favour.
This was RESOLVED.

14/216 Cllr Allen’s resignation as Chamber of Commerce representative and nominations for the vacancy
Three nominations were received and it was agreed that Cllr Corke be the representative with 5 votes in his favour and 4 for each of the other 2 councillors.
This was RESOLVED.

14/217 Cllr Ash and Cllr Coombs resignations from the Sports and Play Working Group and nominations for the vacancies
Both resignations were noted and no nominations were received.
14/218 Opening ceremony options following the completion of The Beehive, agree a date and appointment of a councillor representative to oversee the event

Cllr Halse proposed Cllr Zarczynski be nominated. This was seconded by Cllr Lunt and voted unanimously in favour.

Cllr Pavey suggested that children be involved in this ceremony.

14/219
Close of Meeting
The Chairman closed the meeting at 10.15pm.
Signed Chair

10th February 2014

